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MINUTES

WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION

Capitol Building 6, Room 353
1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East

Charleston, West Virginia
August 9, 2017
I.
Call to Order


Following the welcome, Pledge of Allegiance, and introductions, Vice President David G. Perry called the meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 1:00 p.m. on August 9, 2017, in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  


The following members were present:  President Thomas W. Campbell (via telephone), Vice President Perry, Jeffrey D. Flanagan, Miller L. Hall, F. Scott Rotruck, Debra K. Sullivan, Francis S. Vitale, Joseph A. Wallace, and James S. Wilson, and ex officios Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.  Member absent was ex officio Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission.
II.
Remarks from the Chairs of House and Senate Education


Delegate Paul Espinosa, Chair of House Education, West Virginia Legislature, addressed the Board regarding his attendance at an Every Study Succeeds Act (ESSA) session, extended his thanks to Superintendent Paine and his staff for conducting the listening sessions, and indicated that he looks forward to hearing more about the ESSA plan at the next legislative interim session.  
III.
Recognitions

The Board recognized Dr. Deborah S. Akers, Superintendent of Mercer County Schools, as the West Virginia Association of School Administrators' 2017 Superintendent of the Year; and, St. Albans High School's  ASCA Model Program (RAMP) designation from the American School Counselor Association (ASCA).  The RAMP designation recognizes schools that are committed to delivering a comprehensive, data-driven school counseling program and an exemplary educational environment.

IV.
Delegations

Ms. Kristin Anderson, Executive Director, West Virginia Department of Education (WVDE) Communications Office, announced the following delegations:  Mr. Stephen G. Slockett, member of the Fayette County Board of Education, addressed the Board regarding recent Fayette County school closures;  Ms. Olivia Turman and  Ms. Jullian Freeman, students at Barboursville Middle School (Cabell County), Dr. Jamie Jeffrey, Charleston Area Medical Center's HealthyKids Wellness and Weight Management Clinic, Ms. Jenny Anderson, parent,       addressed the Board regarding Policy 4321.1; Ms. Patsy Holliday, member of the Fayette County Board of Education, thanked the Board for keeping Meadow Bridge High School open and spoke in support of community schools.  
V.
Approval of Agenda



Mr. Hall moved, and  Dr. Wilson seconded, that the agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  Vice President Perry requested that agenda item IX. Reimagining Time Update from St. Albans High School be taken up and notified the assembly that an executive session would occur at 4:00 p.m.  
VI.
Reimagining Time Update from St. Albans High School


Mr. Jeffrey Kelley, Principal, and Mr. P. E. McClanahan, Curriculum Assistant Principal, St. Albans High School, provided an update regarding St. Albans High School's reimagining time initiative.  (PowerPoint presentation attached to Official Minutes, Attachment R.)
VII.
Break

Vice President Perry called for a break at 2:15 p.m.

VIII.
Call to Order
 

Vice President Perry called the meeting back to order at 2:30 p.m. and requested agenda item XI. Emergency School Closure Declaration for Homestead Elementary School (Randolph County) be taken up.  Chancellor Tucker joined the meeting.
IX.
Emergency School Closure Declaration for 


Homestead Elementary School (Randolph County)

Superintendent Paine (distributed information), assisted by Mr. Gabe Devono, Superintendent, Randolph County Schools, provided an update regarding the storm damage to Homestead Elementary School (Randolph County).  As provided in Policy 6204, School Closings or Consolidations, section 3, Superintendent Paine requested a motion from the Board in support of his action to close Homestead Elementary School.  


Mr. Vitale moved, and Mr. Wallace seconded, Superintendent Paine's action to close Homestead Elementary School.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes Attachment S.)  
X.
Beyond Standards and Testing:  Human Interaction and


Learning Beyond the Classroom

Dr.  Rahul Gupta, Commissioner, Bureau for Public Health, West Virginia Department of Health and Human Resources, addressed the Board regarding the opioid crisis and its effect on West Virginia's schools and students, efforts to reduce vulnerability, prevention initiatives, and comprehensive response strategy.  Mr. Vitale requested that Superintendent Paine provide an update regarding how the education community can assist in the war on drugs. (PowerPoint presentation attached to Official Minutes, Attachment T.)  President Campbell joined the meeting.
XI.
Chancellor Reports

Chancellor Tucker (distributed information), assisted by Dr. Keri Ferro, Director of Statewide Academic Initiatives, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, provided an overview and addressed questions regarding  the Community and Technical College System of West Virginia.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment U.)  Chancellor Tucker departed the meeting.  
XII.
Superintendent Reports


Superintendent Paine provided a brief update regarding ESSA and the ESSA listening forums; introduced a new staff member in the Division of Technical Education and Governor's Economic Initiatives (Ms. Alyssa Keedy); announced an August 24 WVBE meeting to discuss West Virginia's ESSA plan; provided an update regarding bus operator training; assisted by Ms. Michele Blatt, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Support and Accountability, announced that the WVDE's  Office of Certification and Professional Preparation received a national award; spoke to an award received by the Office of School Finance.  Dr. Lou Maynus, Assistant State Superintendent (distributed information), Division of Teaching and Learning, and Dr. Vaughn Rhudy, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Assessment, provided an update regarding statewide assessment results.  Superintendent Paine provided information regarding the re‑bidding process for statewide assessments.  Dr. Kathy D'Antoni (distributed information), Associate Superintendent, Division of Technical Education and Governor's Economic Initiatives, provided information regarding a new WVDE office, Office of Governor's Economic Initiatives, provided information regarding career technical education completers, and provided information regarding a simulated workplace joint initiative.  Mr. Terry Harless (distributed information), Chief Financial Officer, WVDE Office of Finance and Administration, provided a financial update.  Mr. Harless was requested to continue his report on August 10.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment V.)
XIII.
WVBE Member Updates


Mr. Jason Butcher, WVBE Coordinator, provided an update regarding the following projects and meeting attendance:  expanded school metal health, transition of Regional Education Service Agencies to Education Service Cooperatives, minority discipline, Common Ground, 2017 Superintendent's Convening, and institutional education.  

Superintendent Paine asked Mr. Gary Price, Superintendent of Marion County, if he wished to address the Board.  Superintendent Price addressed the Board regarding the 2017 Superintendent's Convening and issued appreciation for the event.  
XIV.
Consent Agenda


Mr. Flanagan moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that the Consent Agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the Consent Agenda was unanimously approved.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachments A through H.)  

· Approved minutes of July 10 and 12, 2017  (Attachment A)
· Received WVDE personnel matters  (Attachment B)

· Approved four first time waivers of Policy 2445.44; one first time waiver of Policy 2510, section 7.5.c.8.A; and, one continuation of waiver of Policy 2510, section 7.2.d.2  (Attachment C)
· Approved Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need and Shortage policies for Boone, Logan, Pleasants, and Taylor County Schools  (Attachment D)
· Approved a dual credit policy for Morgan County  (Attachment E)

· Approved the crisis prevention and response plan template  (Attachment F)
· Approved West Virginia Wesleyan College's Addition of Teacher-in-Residence Programs for Pocahontas, Raleigh, Webster, and Wirt Counties (Attachment G)

· Appointed Molly Taylor, middle school teacher from District 1, Jeremy Knight, middle school teacher from District 2, Paula Meadows, middle school teacher from District 3, Matthew Cox, high school teacher, Jason Redman, high school principal, and George Rader, layperson, to the West Virginia Commission for Professional Teaching Standards  (Attachment H).
XV.
Executive Session - Litigation Update in Board of Education


of the County of Nicholas v. West Virginia Board of Education, et al.



Vice President Perry called for an executive session for a litigation update. Mrs. Sullivan moved that the Board enter into Executive Session as provided in W. Va. Code §6‑9A‑4(b)(2)(A) [personnel exception] and/or §6-9A-4  [matters involving attorney‑client privilege per Peters v. County Commission, 205 W. Va. 481 (1999)].  Mr. Hall seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.   Following a ten minute break the Board entered into executive session at 4:25 p.m.  Mary Catherine Tuckwiller, WVBE attorney, provided notice that President Campbell departed the executive session at 5:11 p.m.
XVI.
Return from Executive Session and Recess

Vice President Perry announced that the Board had returned from executive session at 5:25 p.m. with no action taken and recessed the meeting until 9:00 a.m. on August 10 in the same location.

XVII.
Reconvene



Vice President David G. Perry reconvened the August 9, 2017, meeting on August 10, 2017, at 9:00 a.m. in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  


The following members were present:  President Thomas W. Campbell (via telephone), Vice President Perry, Jeffrey D. Flanagan, Miller L. Hall, F. Scott Rotruck (via telephone), Debra K. Sullivan, Francis S. Vitale, Joseph A. Wallace, and James S. Wilson, and ex officio Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools.  Members absent were ex officio Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
XVIII.
Superintendent Reports  (Continued)

Vice President Perry requested Mr. Harless complete the finance report; Ms. Amy Willard, Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Finance, assisted with the financial report presentation.  Mr. Rotruck and President Campbell departed the meeting during the finance report.   Discussion ensued regarding declining enrollment, state aid funding, and reductions in force.  It was requested that an item be placed on the September agenda regarding School Building Authority funding.  
XIX.
Break

Vice President Perry called for a break at 9:50 a.m.

XX.
Call to Order
 
Vice President Perry called the meeting back to order at 10:00 a.m.  Superintendent Paine requested Mr. Clayton Burch (distributed information), Associate State Superintendent, provide an overview of the policy development process.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment W.)
XXI.
Policy 4321.1, Standards for School Nutrition

Ms. Blatt presented Policy 4321.1 for the Board's consideration.  Policy 4321.1, Standards for School Nutrition, provides guidance and updated information related to standards and regulations for school-based nutrition programs.  Students are entitled to a safe and healthy school environment, which includes quality-based nutrition programs.  New language inserted would include, but not be limited to, the provision of greater protections for students in terms of outstanding and/or unpaid meal debt, among other areas. Four hundred and nineteen (419) comments were received from over 180 individuals during the 30 day comment period.  Mr. Vitale departed the meeting.

Discussion ensued regarding terminology, advertising and marketing, outside food, special plans for students, denial of meals, community eligibility provision schools, data, administrative review of local wellness policies, LEA's authority to develop policy, USDA model template, OCN guidance,  stakeholder involvement at the local level, anecdotal data, and best practices.  
 
Mr. Hall moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that Policy 4321.1 be approved effective January 2, 2018.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment I-1 and I‑2.)
XXII.
Policy 4336, West Virginia School Bus Transportation 


Policy and Procedures Manual

Mr. Harless presented Policy 4336 for the Board's consideration.  Policy 4336 was last revised in April 2013 and due to industry standard updates, the repeal and replacement of this policy is necessary.  Policy 4336 sets guidelines for county school bus transportation systems to ensure safe, highly qualified programs for the students transported to public schools in West Virginia.  The repeal and replacement of this policy/manual will enable all county personnel engaged in the pupil transportation industry to comply with updated and correct codes and standards for transporting those students.  Discussion ensued regarding seat belts and type of accidents experienced by school buses.

Mr. Flanagan moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that Policy 4336 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment J.)
XXIII.
Policy 2520.13, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness


Programs of Study/Standards for Career and Technical Education

Dr. D'Antoni presented Policy 2520.13 for the Board's consideration.  Policy 2520.13 has been updated to more closely align programs of study with workforce needs.  The changes will enhance the curriculum component of career and technical education.        

Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Mr. Wallace seconded, that Policy 2520.13 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment K.)
XXIV.
Policy 2520.7, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness 


Standards for World Languages

Dr. Maynus, assisted by Ms. Debora Nicholson, Coordinator, WVDE Office of  Middle/Secondary Learning, presented Policy 2520.7 for the Board's consideration.  The repeal and replacement of Policy 2520.7, 21st Century Foreign Language Content Standards and Objectives for West Virginia Schools, with Policy 2520.7, West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness Standards for World Languages, is recommended.  A new numbering system and the addition of course indicators will allow parents and teachers to guide and monitor progress across all grade levels.  Policy 2520.7 will allow students the opportunity to communicate in a global society.  This policy requires students to apply appropriate language strategies through embedded opportunities to explore and gain an understanding of the world around them.  Ms. Nicholson provided information regarding world language programs offered in schools.   

Mr. Wallace moved, and Mr. Flanagan seconded, that Policy 2520.7 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment L.)
XXV.
Policy 2520.15, West Virginia Pre-K Standards (Ages 3-5)

Dr. Maynus presented Policy 2520.15 for the Board's consideration.  The repeal and replacement of Policy 2520.15, Early Learning Standards Framework Content Standards and Learning Criteria for West Virginia Pre-Kindergarten (WV-Pre-K) with Policy 2520.15, West Virginia Pre-K Standards (Ages 3-5), is recommended.  A numbering system consistent with the West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness Standards, as well as alignment to newly-revised Head Start Standards, will allow educators the opportunity to personalize learning and guide developmentally appropriate instruction during the pre-k year(s) and will also assist with vertical teaming to ensure successful transitions for children into kindergarten.


Mr. Wallace moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that Policy 2520.15 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment M.)
XXVI.
Policy 2520.16, West Virginia Alternate Academic Achievement Standards

Dr. Maynus presented Policy 2520.16 for the Board's consideration.  Policy 2520.16 defines the alternate academic achievement standards for English language arts, mathematics, and science in grades K-12 for students with the most significant cognitive disabilities.  This policy repeals and replaces Policy 2520.16, Next Generation Alternate Academic Achievement Standards for Science, and repeals Policy 2520.161, Next Generation English Language Arts, and Policy 2520.162, Next Generation Alternate Academic Achievement Standards for Mathematics. Policy 2520.16 will combine all three West Virginia Alternate Academic Achievement Standards into one policy.  The new policy will meet Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) requirements which includes having rigorous alternate academic achievement standards aligned to the state's general education standards.

Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Mr. Wallace seconded, that Policy 2520.16 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment Mc.)
XXVII.
Policy 2525, West Virginia’s Universal Access to a


Quality Early Education System

Dr. Maynus presented Policy 2525 for the Board's consideration. Senate Bill 186 was signed into law during the 2017 legislative session, which amends W. Va. Code §18-5-44 in relation to Policy 2525.  These changes adjust the early childhood education program age attainment date requirement from age four prior to September 1 to age four prior to July 1, with the July 1 date becoming enforceable with the 2018-2019 school year.  West Virginia Universal Pre-K maintains a unique collaborative approach with community early childhood programs. Through stakeholder input, additional revisions have been recommended to support continued collaborative efforts and program growth.

Mr. Wallace moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that Policy 2525 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment N.)
XXVIII.
Policy 2422.7, Standards for Basic and 

Specialized Health Care Procedures


Dr. Maynus presented Policy 2422.7 for the Board's consideration. The proposed repeal and replacement of Policy 2422.7 will incorporate the repeal of WVBE Policy 2422.8, Medication Administration, to provide county boards of education and school personnel with one place to efficiently access all school nursing and school health standards and training guidelines.  The repeal and replacement also incorporates new legislative bills (Senate Bill 36 - County option for school personnel to administer naloxone and House Bill 2373 - County option for transportation employees to administer epinephrine auto-injectors).  Policy 2422.8, Medication Administration, will be recommended for repeal upon the effective date of newly revised Policy 2422.7.


Mr. Flanagan moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that Policy 2422.7, inclusive of the repeal of Policy 2422.8, be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment O.)
XXIX.
Litigation Update in Board of Education


of the County of Nicholas v. West Virginia Board of Education, et al.

and WVBE Personnel Matters


Vice President Perry addressed the assembly regarding a letter received form Governor Justice's Chief of Staff, Nick Casey, regarding the Nicholas County litigation.

Mr. Hall moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that President Campbell and Superintendent Paine respond to the letter received from Mr. Casey.  

Vice President Perry called for a motion to approve the Board's personnel attachment.   Dr. Wilson moved, and Mr. Flanagan seconded, that the Board's personnel attachment be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment P.)  

XXX.
Items for Future Meetings


Mr. Flanagan requested discussion at the August 24 meeting regarding how the arts are incorporated into the ESSA plan.
XXXI.
Future Meetings


Vice President Perry restated that a meeting will take place on August 24 at 10:00 a.m. in Charleston to take up the ESSA plan, funding, and a possible waiver from Wayne County Schools.


Vice President Perry called for a motion to approve the Board's September 2017 through August 2018 meeting schedule.  Dr. Wilson moved, and Mr. Miller seconded, that the Board's September 2017 through August 2018 meeting schedule be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment Q.)


The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held September 7, 2017, in Morgantown, West Virginia.  The meeting will continue on September 8, 2017, if the agenda is not completed on September 7, 2017.  Vice President Perry announced to the audience that the September 7 meeting will not be streamed.
XXXII.
Adjourn


Vice President Perry called for a motion to adjourn. Mrs. Sullivan moved that the meeting be adjourned. The meeting was adjourned at 11:27 a.m. 


Minutes approved by the Board on September 7, 2017.


______________________________________________






Thomas W. Campbell, President


______________________________________________






David G. Perry, Vice President

Minutes were recorded by 

    Virginia M. Harris

  Secretary to the Board 
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